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(1)

HOMEOWNER DOWNPAYMENT ASSISTANCE 
PROGRAMS AND RELATED ISSUES 

Friday, June 22, 2007

U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, 
SUBCOMMITTEE ON HOUSING AND 

COMMUNITY OPPORTUNITY, 
COMMITTEE ON FINANCIAL SERVICES, 

Washington, D.C. 
The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:10 a.m., in room 

2128, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Maxine Waters [chair-
woman of the subcommittee] presiding. 

Present: Representatives Waters, Velazquez, Cleaver, Green, 
Maloney, Sires, Ellison, Wilson; Biggert, Miller, and Neugebauer. 

Also present: Representative Scott of Georgia. 
Chairwoman WATERS. This hearing of the Subcommittee on 

Housing and Community Opportunity will come to order. 
The Chair asks unanimous consent that Mr. David Scott, the 

gentleman from Georgia, and a member of the Committee on Fi-
nancial Services, but not of this subcommittee, be allowed to par-
ticipate in today’s hearing by delivering an opening statement and 
asking questions of the witnesses. 

Without objection, it is so ordered. 
Ladies and gentlemen, I would like to thank the ranking mem-

ber, Mrs. Judy Biggert, and members of the Subcommittee on 
Housing and Community Opportunity for joining me today in this 
hearing entitled, ‘‘Homeowner Downpayment Assistance Programs 
and Related Issues.’’ Without objection, all members’ opening state-
ments will be made a part of the record. 

The downpayment assistance programs have been the basis for 
audit reports by the HUD Inspector General as well as by the Gov-
ernment Accountability Office study issued in 2005. On May 11, 
2007, HUD issued a proposed rule related to downpayment assist-
ance programs that mimics a rule issued in September 1999 that 
was not finalized. Further, the Internal Revenue Service issued a 
ruling last year related to downpayment assistance programs and 
charitable organizations. 

I have not taken a position on downpayment assistance pro-
grams. The purpose of today’s hearing is to address public interest 
on this issue and to answer questions surrounding downpayment 
assistance programs that are offered in communities all over the 
country. While the proposed HUD rule published on May 11, 2007, 
changes the tenor and level of interest on the issue of downpay-
ment assistance, I and other members of the subcommittee have 
questions about downpayment assistance programs. 
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Many of us have heard about the existence of downpayment as-
sistance programs. Many of us have heard not only about the pro-
grams, but about the existence of downpayment assistance pro-
grams and our low/moderate income constituents’ reliance on some 
form of downpayment assistance to purchase a home. Others claim 
that this type of assistance has led to defaults because of inflated 
sales prices tied to homes. 

The Nehemiah Corporation of America, represented here today, 
happens to have been the first major, nationally recognized pro-
vider of downpayment assistance programs. As far back as 1997, 
Nehemiah Corporation began providing downpayment assistance to 
homeowners. In fact, according to some estimates, downpayment 
assistance is so prevalent in real estate transactions that between 
2000 and 2005, 680,000 home buyers were supported by a gift from 
downpayment assistance providers. Interestingly, the Federal 
Housing Administration has routinely allowed downpayment as-
sistance programs in support of its R203(b) program, and estimates 
indicate that from 30 percent to 40 percent of FHA mortgages have 
been supported by downpayment assistance. 

In 2003, legislative proposals were introduced in Congress to pro-
vide downpayment assistance grants to as many as 40,000 home-
owners under the American Dream Downpayment Act. In addition, 
there is a provision in H.R. 1852, the Expanding American Home-
ownership Act of 2007—which I sponsored and the Committee on 
Financial Services passed—that provides for zero downpayments 
for first-time home buyers. 

While downpayment assistance programs are not new, they have 
not escaped some controversy. Under the typical downpayment as-
sistance program, a low- to moderate-income person or family is 
provided downpayment assistance as a gift toward the purchase of 
a home. The gift must not be a quid pro quo. The seller cannot pro-
vide funds to an organization. In providing downpayment assist-
ance in exchange for downpayment assistance to the buyer, in es-
sence, the nonprofit organization cannot be reimbursed for the 
downpayment assistance. 

Sellers, buyers, builders, and other parties with an interest in 
the transaction are also prohibited from providing downpayment 
assistance to the home buyer. The homeowner does not repay the 
gift. Downpayment assistance programs that meet these require-
ments appear to be legal. Downpayment assistance programs that 
circumvent these programs appear not to be legal. 

In an effort to further develop the public record on this issue, I 
have asked today’s witnesses to answer several questions. As such, 
I look forward to hearing the witnesses’ testimony on the issue of 
homeowner downpayment assistance programs. 

Now I would like to recognize our ranking member, Mrs. Biggert, 
for 5 minutes for her opening statement. 

Mrs. BIGGERT. Thank you, Madam Chairwoman, and thank you 
for holding this hearing today on the use of downpayment assist-
ance in FHA-backed mortgages. I will keep my remarks brief, as 
I know we have three panels of witnesses to hear from this morn-
ing. But before I begin, I would like to say, ‘‘Happy Homeownership 
Month,’’ to everyone; June is National Homeownership Month. 

VerDate 0ct 09 2002 10:53 Oct 04, 2007 Jkt 037562 PO 00000 Frm 00008 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 K:\DOCS\37562.TXT HFIN PsN: TERRIE



3

I must disclose that in my former life I was a real estate attor-
ney, and I learned, I think firsthand, about the difficulty that first-
time home buyers have had with presenting that downpayment 
check. However, I also saw firsthand the joy that homeowners had 
once they were handed the keys to their new homes; it was their 
piece of the American dream. 

This month, I have heard from a dozen of my constituents about 
the benefits of downpayment assistance, and quoting one of their 
letters, ‘‘Helping people become homeowners adds to the tax base, 
improves communities, helps children to do better in school, and 
helps people gain wealth through the equity in their homes. Home 
equity is a family’s biggest asset and is often used to fund school 
tuition and retirement. Homeownership should be encouraged for 
all.’’ I could not agree more. 

To overcome a barrier to homeownership for many low- and mid-
dle-income Americans, privately funded downpayment assistance 
programs began surfacing in the 1990’s. In 2003, this committee 
worked on legislation that resulted in a law which created the 
American Dream Downpayment Initiative, ADDI. I would also like 
to note that both my FHA modernization bill and the chairwoman’s 
FHA modernization bill contain a provision that authorizes FHA to 
offer zero downpayment insured loans. 

As a result of downpayment assistance, more Americans are be-
coming homeowners. Today, over 70 percent of Americans own a 
home. Administered as part of HUD’s Home Investment Partner-
ships Program, ADDI has helped thousands of Americans overcome 
the downpayment hurdle and has helped them to secure a home. 

I hope that we can discuss the downpayment assistance, ADDI, 
as part of the dialogue. The program has been administered in my 
district to a small extent, but particularly in my neighbor to the 
east, the City of Chicago, and its surrounding counties. 

We are here today to discuss the private sector’s role in helping 
Americans achieve the dream of homeownership, and I would first 
like to thank our witnesses today whose organizations have pro-
vided hundreds of my constituents with downpayment assistance, 
have helped them secure a mortgage, and have enabled them to 
own and stay in a home. 

I understand there is some concern about the downpayment as-
sistance industry, or perhaps some bad actors in this industry, and 
downpayment assistance entities have been highly scrutinized by 
HUD, by the IRS, and by GAO in recent years. I understand that 
FHA data indicates that over one-third of homeowners receiving 
downpayment assistance have low FICO scores and high delin-
quency rates. 

In addition, my office has learned from a variety of sources in 
Washington and in Illinois that downpayment assistance may con-
tribute to an inflated house price, resulting in a seller’s seeing 
more benefits than a buyer. I hope that we can address some of 
these issues during today’s hearing. 

Again, I thank the chairwoman for holding this important hear-
ing, and I yield back the balance of my time. 

We must also be thinking about the environment because I see 
that there is an awful lot of green up here. 

Chairwoman WATERS. Thank you very much. 
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I would like to recognize Mr. Cleaver for 5 minutes. 
Mr. CLEAVER. Thank you, Madam Chairwoman. I will hold my 

opening comments in the interest of time. Thank you. 
Chairwoman WATERS. Excuse me, Mr. Cleaver. Before you get 

started, I have been advised that a vote has been called, and we 
only have 7 minutes left on the vote. Let me beg your indulgence. 
Please do not start your opening statement. 

I would like to ask our witnesses to, if you can, remain here until 
we return. We have votes on the Floor. It should not be too long. 
How many votes do we have on the Floor? We have two votes on 
the Floor, so we should return in about 15 to 20 minutes. Thank 
you very much. 

[Recess] 
Chairwoman WATERS. Thank you very much, ladies and gentle-

men. 
Mr. Cleaver had started on his opening statement, but he has 

not returned yet, and so I am going to recognize the gentleman 
from California, Mr. Gary Miller, for a 5-minute opening state-
ment. 

Mr. MILLER. Thank you, Madam Chairwoman. 
This hearing, I think, is absolutely appropriate. Since I have 

been in Congress, one of the important endeavors I have taken on 
is the creation of homeownership; and one of the keys to personal 
wealth in this country is individuals being able to own a home, and 
the prices as they inflate over the years create equity for individ-
uals who otherwise do not have that opportunity. It is one of the 
main drivers of the economy in this country. 

One of the main barriers in achieving the dream of homeowner-
ship, in any case, is the lack of accumulated wealth and disposable 
income. Rents are skyrocketing in this country. By the time people 
pay their rent and they pay for their food and they pay for their 
health care, there is really no money left for a downpayment, and 
that is one of the problems we have seen in this country. Over the 
years, some nonprofit organizations have developed programs to 
provide downpayments to qualifying families. Such programs target 
individuals and families who lack the necessary funds for a down-
payment and other related costs, but who can afford the monthly 
payment, and they become homeowners. These downpayment as-
sistance programs have proven successful in providing homeowner 
opportunities to low- and moderate-income families. These pro-
grams will allow families to enter homeownership years earlier 
than if they had to save the money the traditional way and acquire 
the downpayment on their own. 

HUD has permitted the use of these programs in conjunction 
with the FHA-insured loan programs. In fact, in 1998, HUD’s Of-
fice of General Counsel found that funds paid to homeowners from 
a seller-funded nonprofit were not in conflict with FHA’s guidelines 
that profit from further downpayment for assistance to sellers. Reg-
ulatory changes have been proposed by HUD that would basically 
eliminate the programs that we have here today, and I guess one 
of the problems I am having with this is—I have read a lot of infor-
mation. In fact, I have read a lot of correspondence from HUD to 
some of these nonprofits back to 1999 that when some of the non-
profits were asking to be regulated in certain fashions, HUD was 
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saying, no, they did not think that was appropriate or necessary at 
the time. 

For a lot of the time we spend on this committee, we talk about 
homeownership. That is our focus, and we deal a lot with PHAs 
and government housing, and we get people out of government 
housing, people who are in Section 8. And we have come up with 
new programs to move people out of government housing, out of 
Section 8, so that we can bring more people in who need assistance. 
In fact, in 2003, we came up with the American Dream Downpay-
ment Assistance Act where government comes in and provides 
downpayment assistance. 

Now, the problem I am having with this is that if it is okay for 
government, why is it not okay for the private sector? If under-
writing is a problem, let us fix the problem. If we are concerned 
about appraisals, let us fix the appraisals. 

We have programs here that basically, from the information I 
have read, 85 percent of these loans are made to individuals who 
do not have any money for a downpayment. So these are not people 
who have a lot of disposable income. These are people who can af-
ford to pay their rent, who are working hard in life, and they have 
an income, but they just do not have money to pay the closing costs 
and the downpayment. 

If 85 percent are performing, the last time I was in school, 85 
percent was pretty good. If I look at the subprime market today 
and the problems we are having in the subprime, they are far 
worse than what we are facing in this program, and we have 
worked really hard to come up with a new proposal for FHA for 
zero downpayment. 

Now, that comes with oversight, with guidelines, with require-
ments, and restrictions, that have to be put in place to do that. 
Why can’t we do it here? Instead of throwing the baby out with the 
bath water, like we seem to be doing here, we are just closing our 
eyes and turning our head and saying, ‘‘Well, we are just going to 
eliminate the program,’’ and it is a program that when you figure 
the percentage of FHA loans that are made to a buyer Downpay-
ment Assistance Program there are a whole lot of people in this 
country in homes who would not be in a home today; they would 
still be out renting some home that maybe somebody who came off 
of Section 8 might need to rent, thereby creating a situation where 
there are no available rental homes. People are moving into homes, 
and if they are moving into homes, 85 percent of these people have 
acquired wealth who did not have wealth before. 

I remember touring one of these nonprofits in 2000, and there 
were probably 40 to 45 women working in this nonprofit, and as 
I went through this place and talked to people—can I have an addi-
tional 1 minute, being as there is nobody on our side to speak? 

Chairwoman WATERS. You may have an additional 25 seconds. 
Mr. MILLER. 25 seconds. 
Every one of these women had been on welfare, and every one 

of these women owned a home. The majority of the loans made 
from this Downpayment Assistance Program were to minorities. 
These people had a dream of owning a home, but no opportunity. 

It seems like we can do better than just saying ‘‘no.’’ If there are 
problems, let us address the problems. If there are requirements, 
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let us impose the requirements, but let us not just throw a program 
out that obviously is benefiting hundreds of thousands of low-in-
come people who otherwise would never have an opportunity to 
own a home. 

And I will have to talk later when I have a chance for questions. 
Thank you. I yield back. 

Chairwoman WATERS. Thank you very much. 
Mr. Cleaver for 5 minutes. 
Mr. CLEAVER. Madam Chairwoman, I think I will forgo a state-

ment in the interest of time. 
Chairwoman WATERS. Thank you very much. 
Mr. Green for 5 minutes. 
Mr. GREEN. Thank you, Madam Chairwoman, and I thank the 

ranking member as well. Madam Chairwoman, I thank you for 
framing this issue for us. I also would like to thank Mr. Miller be-
cause I think that he has stated quite well some of the concerns 
that I desire to express. 

I do want to say, however, that we know that there are many 
persons who will inherit a legacy of poverty. They will not have the 
same opportunities that many others will have, but they do have 
the same hopes, the same dreams, and the same aspirations. I com-
mend the organizations and institutions that have worked to assist 
them in fulfilling the American dream of homeownership. 

Homeownership does more than provide shelter. It causes per-
sons to be in neighborhoods where they develop special relation-
ships, where they have a greater degree of safety. The asset, itself, 
can be utilized for education. Many people start their first business 
with the equity in their home. It just means so much to give people 
the leg up out of poverty. 

So, as Mr. Miller has said, Congressman Miller, we should not 
end this program. We should amend it and make it work. We 
should not eliminate it. We can regulate it appropriately and make 
it work. We should show some degree of patience and under-
standing when it comes to the least, the last, and the lost, the per-
sons who do not find themselves in the same station of life that 
most of the people in this room happen to enjoy. 

So I am honored that the Chair has assembled these spokes-
persons this morning to give us the intelligence that we need to 
preserve this program. There may be some who will differ with me, 
but I think, in the final analysis, most people in this country would 
like to see persons have the opportunity to own a home, notwith-
standing the station in life that they are born into. 

I yield back the balance of my time. 
Chairwoman WATERS. Thank you very much. 
Mr. Sires, would you like to have an opening statement for 5 

minutes? 
Mr. SIRES. Yes. 
Thank you, Madam Chairwoman, for having such, what I con-

sider to be, very important hearings. 
I have been a mayor of a municipality where, of 73 percent of the 

student body, their families fell below the poverty level. It is very 
hard for those people, without any kind of assistance, to own a 
home. 
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I have seen this program where it has helped boost those fami-
lies whom we were able to help, and I cannot think that such pro-
grams will be eliminated for these people. When we are spending 
money abroad on all sorts of things, I think this is one of the things 
that we have to focus on at home—giving people the opportunity 
to own, to feel good. It just changes the whole family structure 
when people have a place that they can be proud of. 

I am surely a strong supporter. I know the chairwoman is, and 
the members here, and I am looking forward to seeing how we can 
make this program work better. This is taking these people who 
are really in need and bringing them to another level, and if I can 
assist a little bit, that is something that I will be very proud of 
doing for the rest of my life. 

So thank you very much, Madam Chairwoman. 
Chairwoman WATERS. Thank you very much. 
The gentleman from Georgia, Mr. Scott. 
Mr. SCOTT. Thank you, Madam Chairwoman, and I really appre-

ciate your kindness and generosity in allowing me to participate in 
this subcommittee meeting on such an important issue and timely 
issue as downpayment assistance. 

Owning a home is so central to the American way of life. It is 
so essential to a person or to a family in having a sense of self-
worth. It is that instrument that helps start the cinder blocks for 
building wealth, for having dignity, and we need to keep it. We 
need to find ways to keep this, not of trying to find reasons or ra-
tionales for dismantling it. 

We need to keep this. We need to do more to make sure that we 
are reaching out to the people who need it and who need it the 
most. Downpayment assistance has helped those who may not have 
originally qualified for a home loan. It is so important, and it cre-
ates that instant equity for the homeowner. 

I am particularly interested in hearing from the witnesses on 
findings from the 2005 study conducted by the GAO in which out-
comes of FHA loans with downpayment assistance programs were 
compared with those loans that were originated without this assist-
ance. I understand that the GAO and certain nonprofit housing or-
ganizations have differing views on the outcome of this report. That 
is so essential, and I think it is important for this committee to 
hear from both sides on this issue. 

In addition, we are all concerned about our constituents and the 
rising foreclosure rates throughout the country, especially in Geor-
gia and especially in the Atlanta metro area, which leads the Na-
tion. So I will be pleased to hear your thoughts on the relationship 
and role, if any, between downpayment assistance and the 
subprime market. 

These programs have worked. They have been popular. They 
have been successful. I think that when we look at situations, there 
is no way we can look at perfection, because none of us is perfect. 
The world is not perfect. What we can look at and continually 
strive for is the goodness and decency in man. Nowhere is that 
more applicable than in making sure that this Downpayment As-
sistance Program continues and is strengthened. 

Thank you, Madam Chairwoman. 
Chairwoman WATERS. Thank you very much. 
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Having exhausted all of the opening statements, we will move to 
our first panel. I would like to welcome you to this committee hear-
ing, and thank you for your patience. 

On Panel one, we have: 
Ms. Margaret Burns, Director of the Office of Single Family 

Housing Program Development, Federal Housing Administration; 
Mr. James Heist, Assistant Inspector General for Audits, Office 

of the Inspector General, U.S. Department of Housing and Urban 
Development; and 

Mr. Bill Shear, Director of the Financial Markets and Commu-
nity Investment team, U.S. Government Accountability Office. 

I want to welcome each of you, and thank you for appearing be-
fore the subcommittee today. Without objection, your written state-
ments will be made part of the record. Each of you will now be rec-
ognized for a 5-minute summary of your testimony, and we will 
begin with Ms. Burns. 

STATEMENT OF MARGARET BURNS, DIRECTOR, OFFICE OF 
SINGLE FAMILY HOUSING PROGRAM DEVELOPMENT, FED-
ERAL HOUSING ADMINISTRATION 

Ms. BURNS. Chairwoman Waters, Ranking Member Biggert, and 
members of the subcommittee, thank you for inviting HUD to par-
ticipate in this hearing. My name is Meg Burns, and I am the Di-
rector of Single Family Program Development for the Federal 
Housing Administration. 

I appear today representing FHA Commissioner Brian Mont-
gomery, who sends his regrets that he is unable to attend. I have 
been asked to testify on the recently published proposed rule which 
continues HUD’s longstanding policy of permitting FHA borrowers 
to rely on downpayment assistance from family members, employ-
ers, governmental entities, or charitable nonprofits, but clarifies 
that the funds cannot be derived from sellers or from any other 
party that stands to benefit financially from the purchase trans-
action. 

As you may know from previous public statements, and from tes-
timony offered by the FHA Commissioner, our Agency has been 
concerned with seller-funded downpayment assistance for some 
time now. While well-intended, the programs have had a signifi-
cant negative impact on FHA’s business for the last several years. 
Loans made to borrowers who rely on these types of seller-funded 
gifts perform very poorly. The foreclosure rates on these loans are 
more than twice that of all other home purchase loans insured by 
FHA. 

Moreover, FHA experiences higher loss rates from the sale of the 
properties associated with these particular foreclosures, a reflection 
of the overvaluation that occurs with these programs. The higher 
foreclosure rates represent a financial burden for FHA, but of 
greater concern, they hurt the families who lose their homes and 
the neighborhoods in which those homes are located. 

The core problem with these programs is that they disrupt the 
natural negotiations between buyers and sellers in a way that re-
sults in inflated sales prices and, thus, higher mortgage amounts. 
Seller-funded downpayment assistance programs flourish in weak 
real estate markets where sellers are less likely to get full asking 
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prices for their homes. These programs help them sell at a higher 
price than they would otherwise get. As such, the property over-
valuation associated with these programs occurs in markets that 
are least able to accommodate pricing variations. The harmful ef-
fects of seller-funded downpayment assistance were highlighted in 
2004 and in 2005 studies prepared by Concentric Consulting on be-
half of FHA and GAO. 

In 2006, the IRS issued guidelines, stating that seller-funded 
downpayment assistance from sellers to buyers through self-serv-
ing circular financing arrangements is not charitable. So why is 
FHA proposing this rule, and why now? 

Prior to November 2006, the FHA publicly acknowledged the 
problematic nature of the seller-funded gift programs, stating on 
several occasions that these programs pose a higher cost and risk 
to borrowers and to the soundness of FHA’s insurance fund. How-
ever, the agency resisted the development of an outright prohibi-
tion of seller-funded gifts, pursuing instead an alternative FHA fi-
nancing arrangement for borrowers lacking the funds for a down-
payment. 

FHA sought legislative authority to eliminate the 3 percent cash 
investment requirement to offer cash-poor but creditworthy bor-
rowers a safer, more affordable alternative to the seller-funded gift 
programs. It was our view that a 100-percent financing option 
would reduce borrowers’ reliance on seller-funded gift programs, an 
outcome that would be good for borrowers and for FHA. 

That said, we will continue to work closely with this committee 
to enact needed reforms for FHA, such as 100 percent or zero-down 
financing, as well as the reauthorization of the American Dream 
Downpayment Initiative. 

I want to conclude my testimony by thanking this committee for 
the bipartisan support and leadership it has shown on FHA mod-
ernization. I also want to point out that if enacted, both the legisla-
tion introduced by Chairwoman Waters and the legislation intro-
duced by Ranking Member Biggert, would go a long way toward re-
solving the issue before us today by authorizing FHA to ensure a 
zero-down mortgage. 

Thank you for having me here, and I will be happy to answer 
any questions you may have. 

Chairwoman WATERS. Thank you very much. 
[The prepared statement of Ms. Burns can be found on page 54 

of the appendix.] 
Chairwoman WATERS. Next, we will have Mr. James Heist. 

STATEMENT OF JAMES A. HEIST, ASSISTANT INSPECTOR GEN-
ERAL FOR AUDITS, OFFICE OF THE INSPECTOR GENERAL, 
U.S. DEPARTMENT OF HOUSING AND URBAN DEVELOPMENT 

Mr. HEIST. Chairwoman Waters, and members of the sub-
committee, thank you for inviting me to testify today. 

In 1998, less than 1 percent of all FHA borrowers received seller-
funded downpayment assistance from nonprofits. By 2006, loans 
with nonprofit downpayment assistance approached 25 percent of 
all FHA new business. The default and claim rates for these loans 
are twice as high as are loans without gifts, and this adverse per-
formance has become a serious financial concern to HUD. HUD has 
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recently proposed regulatory changes that would establish specific 
standards for an FHA borrower’s investment in the mortgaged 
property. 

The Office of the Inspector General strongly supports the Depart-
ment. My office has recently audited FHA lenders. For example, 
the Broad Street Mortgage audit found documents showing that 
sellers increased sales prices to cover the cost of donations to down-
payment assistance providers. Correspondence between lender staff 
cited specific amounts needed from sellers to close the loan and the 
price markups required to fund the seller’s gifts. 

In 2002, at the request of FHA, we reviewed a statistical sample 
of over 1,000 FHA files to determine the percentage of borrowers 
who were receiving downpayment assistance from nonprofits and to 
find out if the downpayment assisted loans were more likely to de-
fault than loans without such assistance. The audit found that such 
loans have a greater tendency to default. We have not been the 
only voice of concern. 

The Government Accountability Office cautioned in a November 
2005 report that the FHA needed to better manage the risk of 
FHA-insured loans with downpayment assistance. FHA’s actuaries 
have also commented on the impact of downpayment assisted loans 
for fiscal year 2005. Their conclusion: an almost $2 billion decrease 
in the estimated economic value of FHA’s insurance fund. 

HUD’s contractors conducted an independent analysis in 2004. 
Their conclusion: median house prices and seller contributions 
tended to be higher when gifts from nonprofits were present. 

In May 2006, the IRS issued a revenue ruling that nonprofit or-
ganizations that fund downpayment assistance programs with con-
tributions from the property’s sellers do not meet legal require-
ments for tax-exempt status. The IRS is currently conducting a 
large number of investigations of organizations involved in such ac-
tivities. 

Nonprofit downpayment assisted loans will continue to have a 
negative impact on the economic value of the FHA insurance fund 
and on FHA borrowers. FHA’s fiscal year 2008 budget states, ‘‘Be-
cause of adverse loan performance, the baseline credit subsidy rate 
for FHA’s single family program is positive, meaning that the total 
costs exceed receipts on a present value basis and, therefore, would 
require appropriations of credit subsidy budget authority to con-
tinue operation.’’ This is primarily attributable to the poor perform-
ance of seller-funded, nonprofit downpayment assisted loans. 

When the HUD Inspector General testified in March before the 
Senate Committee on Appropriations, the committee was very con-
cerned about having to fund a new appropriation to cover the 
shortfall. Since HUD has indicated that it would not seek appro-
priations, this burden will fall on all new FHA borrowers through 
increased premiums. The subcommittee will hear other testimony 
highlighting the growth of homeownership opportunities through 
nonprofit downpayment programs. 

This growth comes at a price. It is often the borrower who suffers 
the most when financed into a home at an inflated value because 
the sales price was raised to pay for the nonprofit gift. Borrowers 
are sometimes unable to keep current on their inflated mortgage 
loans and eventually lose their homes to foreclosure. To prevent 
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this, and to help address the looming budget shortfall, FHA should 
implement the proposed rule to end seller-funded nonprofit gifts. 

That concludes my testimony. I thank the subcommittee for hold-
ing this hearing, and I look forward to answering any questions the 
members may have. 

Chairwoman WATERS. Thank you very much. 
[The prepared statement of Mr. Heist can be found on page 62 

of the appendix.] 
Chairwoman WATERS. Mr. Shear. 

STATEMENT OF WILLIAM B. SHEAR, DIRECTOR, FINANCIAL 
MARKETS AND COMMUNITY INVESTMENT, U.S. GOVERN-
MENT ACCOUNTABILITY OFFICE 

Mr. SHEAR. Madam Chairwoman, and members of the sub-
committee, it is a pleasure to be here this morning to discuss issues 
concerning downpayment assistance for home buyers. 

Making a downpayment on a mortgage can benefit both the 
home buyer and the mortgage provider. However, many families 
have difficulty saving sufficient funds for a downpayment and loan 
closing costs. In many instances, obtaining downpayment assist-
ance from third parties, such as relatives and government agencies, 
can create instant equity and make homeownership affordable to 
more families. 

Largely in contrast to other key mortgage industry participants, 
the FHA allows borrowers to obtain downpayment assistance from 
nonprofit organizations that operate programs supported partly by 
property sellers, which I will refer to as ‘‘seller-funded downpay-
ment assistance.’’ 

My testimony today is based on a report we issued in November 
2005 on downpayment assistance used with FHA-insured mort-
gages. My discussion will focus on, first, trends in the use of down-
payment assistance with FHA-insured loans; second, the impact 
that the presence of such assistance has on purchase transactions 
and house prices and; third, the influence of such assistance on 
loan performance. 

In summary, we found, first, the proportion of FHA-insured pur-
chase loans with loan-to-value ratios above 95 percent; those that 
were financed, in part, by seller-funded downpayment assistance 
grew from about 6 percent in 2000 to about 30 percent in 2004 
while the overall number of loans that FHA insured fell sharply. 

Second, seller-funded downpayment assistance can alter the 
structure of the purchase transaction in important ways. When 
home buyers receive such assistance, many of the nonprofits re-
quire property sellers to make a payment to the nonprofit that 
equals the amount of assistance the home buyer receives plus a 
service fee. This requirement creates an indirect funding stream 
from property sellers to home buyers that does not exist in other 
transactions, including those involving more traditional forms of 
downpayment assistance. According to mortgage industry partici-
pants, a HUD contractor study and our analysis, property sellers 
who have provided such assistance then often raise the sales price 
of the homes involved in order to recover the required payments to 
the organizations. 
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Finally, turning to loan performance, our evaluation included, 
among other things, an analysis of the national sample of FHA-in-
sured loans while we controlled for other variables affecting FHA 
insurance claims. Here, we found that the probability of claims was 
76 percent higher for loans with seller-funded downpayment assist-
ance than it was for comparable loans without assistance. The 
weaker performance of loans with seller-funded downpayment as-
sistance may be explained, in part, by the higher sales prices of 
homes bought with this assistance and the home buyers’ having 
less equity in the transactions. 

In fact, the higher sales price that often results can have the per-
verse effect of denying buyers any equity in their properties and 
creating higher effective loan-to-value ratios. Due partly to the ad-
verse performance of loans with seller-funded downpayment assist-
ance, FHA has estimated that, in the absence of program changes, 
its single family mortgage insurance program would require a sub-
sidy in 2008. 

Our 2005 report made recommendations, including a rec-
ommendation that FHA treat seller-funded downpayment assist-
ance as a seller inducement and, therefore, subject to the prohibi-
tion against using seller contributions to meet the 3 percent bor-
rower contribution requirement. 

Madam Chairwoman, this concludes my oral statement. It is 
really a pleasure to be here. 

Chairwoman WATERS. Thank you very much. 
[The prepared statement of Mr. Shear can be found on page 82 

of the appendix.] 
Chairwoman WATERS. I will now recognize myself for 5 minutes 

for questions. 
First, let me just try and clear up something with you, Ms. 

Burns, and you, Mr. Heist. 
The FHA did come to us regarding the formulation of our legisla-

tion and asked us to include in the legislation zero downpayments. 
That means that they would like to outreach and to service the 
same kind of people who are being serviced by the programs that 
we are here to discuss today, who may not be able to afford a 
downpayment. If the FHA is going after the same clientele, what 
is going to be the difference in the so-called ‘‘foreclosure rate?’’ 

I also want you to be more specific and give me some hard num-
bers on the foreclosure rate. 

I will start with you, Ms. Burns. 
Ms. BURNS. Thank you. It is an excellent question. 
We felt very, very strongly when we came to Congress with that 

proposal because we want to reach these exact borrowers, just as 
you said. We believe that these are the borrowers FHA was always 
intended to serve. However, we are putting them in a program 
today that gets them in trouble. We are putting them in harm’s 
way today. 

A 100-percent financing program is a way to reach them safely 
and affordably. That is what FHA is here for. What we know about 
these programs today is that the foreclosure rate is twice as high 
as it is for— 

Chairwoman WATERS. Excuse me. I only have 5 minutes. 
Ms. BURNS. Okay. 
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Chairwoman WATERS. I want you to tell me— 
Ms. BURNS. Yes. 
Chairwoman WATERS. —how the FHA is going to have a program 

with no downpayments and not have the foreclosure exposure that 
you have described here in some detail. 

Ms. BURNS. That is right. 
The reason that these particular borrowers get into trouble is be-

cause these programs only work in weak markets. Sellers do not 
want to participate in this kind of a program in a market where 
they can get the full asking prices for their homes. What that 
means is, when borrowers receive one of these gifts and pay a high-
er sales price as a result and essentially finance their own gifts and 
get an inflated mortgage amount, they are already upside down. 
They do not have instant equity. They have no equity. 

Chairwoman WATERS. In essence, what you are telling me is, 
with the FHA program, there is going to be some assurance that 
they are going to know that the selling price of the home that is 
being purchased is of fair market value, that it is not going to be 
inflated, that it is going to be a price where, if the same person 
were to get a downpayment from these programs, he would be able 
to perform better with the FHA? Is that what you are telling me? 

Ms. BURNS. Yes. Absolutely. 
Chairwoman WATERS. How will they guarantee a fair market 

price on the purchase or on the sale of homes? 
Ms. BURNS. For every financing transaction, there is an appraisal 

performed, and the appraisal determines the appropriate value of 
the home, and that is exactly what would happen. 

Chairwoman WATERS. So am I to understand that they do not 
have appraisals in Nehemiah and in the other programs? 

Ms. BURNS. There are appraisals that are performed today. 
Chairwoman WATERS. Is something wrong with those appraisals? 
Ms. BURNS. I think we all— 
Chairwoman WATERS. Are they illegal? 
Ms. BURNS. No, absolutely not. They are not illegal. The apprais-

ers are doing the best that they can. 
Chairwoman WATERS. What is going to be the difference between 

the appraisals that the FHA will have and the appraisals that are 
now working with these programs? How do you know that the price 
of the house will not be inflated? 

Ms. BURNS. There will not be any reason for price inflation. 
There will not be a nonprofit involved in the middle of the trans-
action providing the seller— 

Chairwoman WATERS. So the only time that you have inflated 
prices in the market is when you have a program like this, but 
they are probably never inflated? When you are dealing with the 
market and with the FHA or with other financial institutions, you 
never have inflated home prices? 

Ms. BURNS. I cannot speak to other types of transactions, but I 
can speak to this particular type of transaction. 

Chairwoman WATERS. So you cannot guarantee me that FHA 
contracts will not have inflated prices? 

Ms. BURNS. Yes, there will be no reason for an inflated sales 
price. That is correct. 
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Chairwoman WATERS. But you do not know that there will not 
be. I am just trying to understand. 

Ms. BURNS. Right. I mean, we do not know that there will not 
be, no, but we know that there will not be a reason for it. We will 
be eliminating the cause that exists today. 

Chairwoman WATERS. So the reason for inflated prices, wherever 
it occurs, is that people want to make more money. 

Ms. BURNS. Oh, absolutely. 
Chairwoman WATERS. Wherever it occurs, that is the reason for 

inflated prices. You simply cannot tell us that the only place for in-
flated prices is in a program like this where you have the nonprofit 
who is, in some way, inflating the price of the sale of the house just 
to make the downpayment. I suspect that may be true, and I am 
not arguing that point. 

The point that I am arguing is that the prices of homes do get 
inflated. The appraisals, we hope, would always be good appraisals, 
but they are not. Those of us who are real estate people here on 
the panel know something about that. 

Okay. Do you have anything you would like to say about this, 
Mr. Heist? 

Mr. HEIST. Only that in conjunction with some of our audit work, 
we have seen examples of where there is pressure put on the home 
seller to raise the price of the property to cover the downpayment 
gift that the seller has to provide to the nonprofit. In fact, we have 
seen examples of where there is a list price put out by the builder 
of the home, and actually, the borrower is going into the closing, 
expecting that is going to be the price of the property, and yet, 
when they come to the closing, they find that the price of the home 
has increased to cover the cost of the downpayment gift that they 
are expected to provide to the nonprofits. 

So that is— 
Chairwoman WATERS. So what you are basically describing to 

me—as for the appraisers, as I understand it, when they go into 
an area, they get comparables, and what you are saying is, if Nehe-
miah or if one of these programs is involved with the sale of a prop-
erty, that they may increase it beyond the comparable value of the 
other houses in the community; and the person who is selling does 
not know, and the buyer does not know, that they are all being 
duped. 

Mr. HEIST. I am only saying that the buyer may not be aware 
of the increase in the sales price. Oftentimes, these are first-time 
home buyers who have not gone through the transaction they are 
confronted with. 

Chairwoman WATERS. I see. All right. Thank you very much. I 
will recognize our ranking member, Mrs. Biggert. 

Mrs. BIGGERT. Thank you, Chairwoman Waters. 
Mr. Heist, on pages 7 and 8 of your testimony, you present two 

cases there which, I think, are similar to what you were referring 
to with Ms. Waters where there has been the gift. But after you 
have gone through these two cases, you say that neither borrower 
was able to keep current on their inflated mortgage loans, and they 
eventually lost their homes to foreclosure. 

In the FHA modernization bills we have put in, as for the zero 
downpayment, there was one where, if you have the zero downpay-
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ment, then you have to pay more annually; at least in the bill that 
I have, we raised the premium without the downpayment. 

Would that same thing occur if the annual premium were raised 
by FHA? I mean, the property value in that case would not be in-
flated, would it? 

Mr. HEIST. I do not know if that would have an effect on the 
price, but it would certainly affect the amount that would be fi-
nanced under the mortgage because you have additional mortgage 
insurance premiums which may or may not be financed as part of 
the mortgage, so it may not affect the price, but it could affect the 
amount of the mortgage, certainly. 

Mrs. BIGGERT. Well, there seem to be people who do not have the 
money for the downpayment, but—they have the money to meet 
the monthly payments just based on salary, but they do not have 
a savings to make the downpayment. I am trying to distinguish 
what the difference is between that and having somebody give a 
gift of the downpayment. 

Mr. HEIST. Well, one thing that would not be present would be 
the processing fee that the nonprofit charges to make the trans-
action. 

Mrs. BIGGERT. Okay. Can you give us an idea of what those 
charges are? 

Mr. HEIST. I believe they run around 1 percent, but I am not cer-
tain. 

Mrs. BIGGERT. Okay. Ms. Burns, do you know, or Mr. Shear? 
Ms. BURNS. The most recent figure I had heard was that the av-

erage is $500. 
Mrs. BIGGERT. So it is like another closing cost. Okay. 
Then, Ms. Burns, I understand that FHA data indicates that 

over one-third of homeowners receiving downpayment assistance 
have low FICO scores and high delinquency rates; is that true? 

Ms. BURNS. I am not familiar with those statistics. Sorry. 
Mrs. BIGGERT. Okay. Well then, you would not know, on the flip 

side, if two-thirds of homeowners receiving downpayment assist-
ance have average or above average FICO scores and lower delin-
quency rates? 

Ms. BURNS. No. I am not familiar with those figures. 
Mrs. BIGGERT. Okay. Thanks. 
I yield back. 
Chairwoman WATERS. Thank you very much. 
Let us just go right down and start with Ms. Velazquez. 
Ms. Velazquez, do you have questions? 
Ms. VELAZQUEZ. Ms. Burns, either you or Mr. Heist, can you tell 

me, in terms of the audit that found that 19.39 percent of the loans 
were in default for at least 90 days, how many of those at the end 
became foreclosed? 

Mr. HEIST. I believe, overall, there are statistics that suggest 
that roughly a third of 90-day defaults end up in foreclosure. One 
has to wait for a particular year’s portfolio to mature before you 
realize what the exact percentage is. 

Ms. VELAZQUEZ. How does that compare with a subprime fore-
closure? 

Mr. HEIST. I do not have that information. 
Ms. VELAZQUEZ. Do you? 
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Ms. BURNS. No, I do not know the subprime foreclosure rate. 
However, the average foreclosure rate for these particular loans is 
approximately 16 percent. 

Ms. VELAZQUEZ. Ms. Burns, what is your response to those sup-
porters of downpayment programs such as Nehemiah who argue 
that even if HUD’s audit conclusion is correct, this Downpayment 
Assistance Program serves low-income home buyers better than 
subprime mortgages, which have even higher default rates? 

Ms. BURNS. I would say that the FHA could serve them even bet-
ter, which is why we would hope to have 100 financing— 

Ms. VELAZQUEZ. Traditionally, you have not. 
Ms. BURNS. Traditionally, the FHA, previous to the last 5 years, 

did serve low- and moderate-income families. It is true that over 
the last 5 years the trend has gone to subprime loans. That is very 
true, and that is of great concern to us. 

Ms. VELAZQUEZ. Well, let me just say this. I will recommend very 
strongly to both the chairwoman and to the ranking member that 
we study this further. The fact of the matter is that transformation 
and renaissance have been taking place in neglected areas like in 
New York. In New York, there were areas that were low-income 
communities, totally neglected. The Federal Government never 
really put any type of program to assist low-income earners to be-
come homeowners. 

Today, there is a renaissance happening in those places, and it 
is because of Nehemiah’s presence in that community. So we need 
to study this further. I am not convinced, and I will strongly advo-
cate to oppose this regulation. 

Thank you, Madam Chairwoman. 
Chairwoman WATERS. Thank you very much. 
Mr. Miller. 
Mr. MILLER. Thank you. 
I am usually the guy on HUD’s side, and I am really confused. 

I mean, I have been going through this paperwork for weeks. 
Mr. Heist, do you know who the bad guys are? You said you re-

viewed paperwork, and there were letters saying that the prices 
were inflated. 

Who is doing this? Do you know? 
Mr. HEIST. Only to the extent that we— 
Mr. MILLER. Well, no. If you read the stuff, then you know who 

the bad guys are; is that not fair? 
Mr. HEIST. Well, the focus of our lender audits is on the origina-

tion of the— 
Mr. MILLER. No. I only have 5 minutes. 
You told me in testimony that you read letters saying they in-

flated the appraisals, and they did this and that. So you have to 
know who they were. What did you do? 

Mr. HEIST. Our focus was on the— 
Mr. MILLER. No. What did you do? I do not have time. Did you 

do anything, ‘‘yes’’ or ‘‘no?’’ 
Mr. HEIST. To look at the— 
Mr. MILLER. Did you do anything to correct the problem, ‘‘yes’’ 

or ‘‘no?’’ 
Mr. HEIST. Not to— 
Mr. MILLER. Okay. Thank you. 
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GAO, you came out with a study in 2005, and you made some 
legitimate—I am on your side. I am not chewing you out. You made 
some good recommendations. 

Did you guys do anything, ‘‘yes’’ or ‘‘no?’’ 
Ms. BURNS. No. 
Mr. MILLER. No, you did not do anything? 
I read a letter from Nehemiah back in 1999 to HUD, and it says, 

‘‘You need to regulate our industry. You need to do these things.’’ 
HUD’s response was, ‘‘At the very least, we believe that several of 
your proposals may require the rather protracted and rigorous 
process of rulemaking rather than the simple issue of a mortgage 
letter, as you suggested. In any event, we will keep your letter and 
accompanying brochures as reference material should we elect to 
seek changes in the future.’’ 

So you have probably the largest downpayment assistance pro-
gram saying, ‘‘Please regulate our industry so we do not have bad 
guys,’’ and under Cuomo’s charge—and Carter wrote this letter—
he said, ‘‘No, we do not want to do anything.’’ 

Now, the problem I am having is, you have guys trying to put 
them out of business—and I love you guys, we are buddies. So you 
are trying to put them out of business. The IRS is trying to tax 
them to death when they did not make any money. I have a real 
problem with this. 

Ms. Burns, you said it is better with the zero downpayment. You 
set standards, and you guys require certain underwriting stand-
ards from an FHA loan, do you not, ‘‘yes’’ or ‘‘no?’’ 

Ms. BURNS. Yes. 
Mr. MILLER. You do. Good. Okay. 
Now, if you require standards for underwriting and standards for 

appraisal, you are telling me that they are better off with a zero 
downpayment on a $200,000 home than they are getting $6,000 
from a nonprofit as a downpayment, only owing $194,000 rather 
than $200,000. That does not make sense to me. 

I was a developer for over 35 years. Sorry, it does not make 
sense. I know nonprofits who require the seller to certify in writing 
under penalty of perjury that they are not inflating this price at 
all, that this is the normal market price, so some of them are try-
ing to do it. If some are not, let us fix them. 

You said this only works in a downward market; is that correct? 
Ms. BURNS. Yes. 
Mr. MILLER. What happened between 1998 and 2005? Were there 

any downpayment assistance programs processed through you, 
‘‘yes’’ or ‘‘no?’’ 

Ms. BURNS. FHA— 
Mr. MILLER. Yes, there were. 
What was happening during 1998 to 2005? Was it a bad real es-

tate market or was it probably the best real estate market we have 
ever seen in history? Was it better or worse? 

Ms. BURNS. The real estate market— 
Mr. MILLER. The real estate market was the healthiest market 

we have ever experienced in my lifetime. I am 58 years old; that 
is not young. So, if they are making all of these downpayment as-
sistance programs in a marketplace where buyers are standing in 
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line to buy homes, I love you, but the argument does not hold 
water. 

Now, if you are saying that in the last year things have been 
tough in the marketplace, and buyers are sitting out there won-
dering who is going to buy their homes, well, okay. 

Let us talk about the last 12 months. Nehemiah received a letter 
on September 15, 1999 from HUD that said, ‘‘Please, let’s regulate 
our industry,’’ because they believed that there could be problems 
in the industry, that things could go wrong. 

If you guys are doubting an appraisal, you need to hold people 
accountable and fix it. If you are doubting underwriters’ standards, 
hold them accountable and fix it. 

But why not establish the same criteria for downpayment assist-
ance as you do for zero down? Monitor it. Have oversight. Make 
sure the guarantees are established in law. But you cannot con-
vince me that if I borrow $200,000 from you on a zero downpay-
ment, and owe $200,000, that I am better off than if I owe 
$194,000, when somebody gives me $6,000 as a downpayment, and 
there are, maybe, some closing costs. 

So, somehow we have to fix this thing. If we can have the gov-
ernment’s help, we can sure allow the private sector to help if it 
does not hurt us at all. And if we have to introduce legislation, I 
am sure I can find a bunch of people on this to join me in drafting 
legislation to say, let us tighten the restrictions and let us tighten 
the requirements, but let us not throw the baby out with the bath 
water, and let these people do their jobs as you are doing your job, 
but let us work together. 

If they want guidelines and oversight, give it to them. If they are 
saying, hold the bad guys accountable, hold them accountable, but 
let us not, please, adopt a rule where you get in a fist fight with 
all of us over a program that we think has some viability. 

And if there is something wrong, Lord, believe us, we want to fix 
it. I think we are making a mistake. 

I yield back. 
Chairwoman WATERS. Thank you very much. 
Mr. Cleaver. 
Mr. CLEAVER. Thank you, Madam Chairwoman. 
Let me, first of all, associate with the liberal comments of Mr. 

Miller. 
Mr. MILLER. I am buying you lunch today. We have to talk. 
Mr. CLEAVER. When the DPAs are granted, are they tax exempt? 
Ms. BURNS. Yes. The providers of downpayment assistance today 

are nonprofit 501(c)(3)— 
Mr. CLEAVER. No. No. No. No. 
When someone receives a gift of downpayment assistance, is it 

nontaxable? 
Ms. BURNS. I am sorry. I cannot speak to the tax side of it. 
Mr. CLEAVER. Mr. Heist? 
Mr. HEIST. I cannot either. 
Chairwoman WATERS. If the gentleman would yield, it is my un-

derstanding that if you receive a gift of $10,000 or more, it is re-
portable. I do not think it is necessarily reportable under $10,000. 

Is that your understanding, Mr. Tax Attorney Green? 

VerDate 0ct 09 2002 10:53 Oct 04, 2007 Jkt 037562 PO 00000 Frm 00024 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 K:\DOCS\37562.TXT HFIN PsN: TERRIE



19

Mr. GREEN. I do not claim to be a tax attorney, but I believe that 
is correct. 

Mr. MILLER. Would the gentleman yield for 1 second? I can di-
rectly respond to that. 

They are trying to not only tax the people who gave the money, 
where the nonprofits charge them a tax, but they can also go to the 
person who received it and tax him for a gift. 

Mr. CLEAVER. Yes, that is where I was going. Thank you. We are 
kindred spirits, Mr. Miller. 

I know the IG is an independent agency, or it is supposed to be. 
Did the IG’s office have any impact on this new rule? Was there 
any influence from the Inspector General’s office in HUD or on 
HUD that resulted in this new proposed rule? 

Mr. HEIST. Well, we have certainly expressed our concerns and 
have made that recommendation in the past, and as other studies 
have confirmed the results of our initial concerns, we have contin-
ued to make that recommendation, yes. 

Mr. CLEAVER. So then, you would know the number of non-FHA 
loans using downpayment assistance, and you would probably also 
know the ratio of foreclosures with non-FHA to those with FHA? 

Mr. HEIST. No, sir, I would not. Our jurisdiction is basically au-
diting FHA’s program. 

Mr. CLEAVER. Well, how do we know whether or not this is some-
thing that is horrible or how do we know that this is, you know, 
the way the market is moving? 

Mr. HEIST. Because one can measure the performance of these 
loans versus the rest of the portfolio. 

Mr. CLEAVER. But that is comparing apples and pineapples. 
I mean, the only accurate comparison, I think, and maybe you 

would agree, are the non-FHA loans using downpayment assistance 
that go into foreclosure and the FHA loans; isn’t that right? 

Mr. HEIST. That might be a legitimate comparison if one could 
make one. That is not something that we have done now. 

Mr. CLEAVER. That is the point I am making. That is precisely 
the point I am making, so— 

Mr. HEIST. What our initial work did back in 2002 was to com-
pare downpayment assisted loans with loans that did not receive 
gift assistance. 

Mr. CLEAVER. Just stop right there. Let’s hang out right there. 
You can’t make a comparison like that. I mean, they don’t go to-
gether, don’t you agree? 

Mr. HEIST. Respectfully, I don’t agree with that. 
Mr. CLEAVER. Explain to me why those comparisons are legiti-

mate. 
Mr. HEIST. The point is, the loans represented increased risk to 

the insurance fund above and beyond what you could expect with 
loans that either to the extent they are funded through gifts from 
relatives or don’t require a gift and actually meet the 3 percent in-
vestment requirement and are able to make a downpayment. Those 
homes have a greater degree of equity going into the transaction. 

Mr. CLEAVER. Okay, thank you. 
My last question, can you give me an idea of the cost to the 

Treasury of this benefit? I mean, how much revenue is lost because 
of the DPA? 
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Ms. BURNS. I don’t know. 
Mr. CLEAVER. Would you say negligible? 
Ms. BURNS. No. I would say from an FHA perspective that the 

concern is with the budget, and that if we continue to permit these 
kinds of programs, we would grow positive next year; we would 
need appropriations to operate next year. 

Mr. CLEAVER. But we don’t know how much they are losing. We 
just know that they need to go next year with appropriations, but— 

Ms. BURNS. I am sure someone in FHA’s budget office could pro-
vide you with those figures if you would like us to provide that 
after the hearing. 

Mr. CLEAVER. I would. It would seem to me that a major issue 
here is, I was expecting someone to say that we are losing $25 bil-
lion a year. 

Thank you, Madam Chairwoman. 
Chairwoman WATERS. Thank you very much. 
Mr. Neugebauer. 
Mr. NEUGEBAUER. Well, thank you, Madam Chairwoman. I have 

been in a markup. I understand that my good friend from Cali-
fornia, Mr. Miller, had some interesting dialogue going on prior to 
my getting here, and so I will yield him my time to let him have 
some follow-up time. 

Chairwoman WATERS. Very good. 
Mr. MILLER. Thank you very much. Oh, welcome back. 
How do you propose preventing risk in the future associated with 

the new zero downpayment program? 
Ms. BURNS. There are several measures we will take. One is 

clearly on the underwriting side; with underwriting the core compo-
nents that you look at are the credit history of the borrower— 

Mr. MILLER. Standards, that is good. And what else? 
Ms. BURNS. It would be primarily on the underwriting standards. 

That is really where we will— 
Mr. MILLER. Could you not apply this same standard to down-

payment assistance? 
Ms. BURNS. Yes. 
Mr. MILLER. Could you enforce that standard? 
Ms. BURNS. Absolutely. 
Mr. MILLER. So you are telling me that it is possible to be certain 

on appraisals, it is possible to be certain on underwriting standards 
where the program would be safe and sound. That is possible? Be-
cause I am very concerned about whether we are making loans 
that put the program at risk. I don’t want do that. 

Based on your testimony, it is possible to do that? 
Ms. BURNS. It is possible to put— 
Mr. MILLER. Then why don’t we? 
Ms. BURNS. —more stringent underwriting standards. 
Mr. MILLER. Why don’t we? 
Ms. BURNS. Well, we are in the middle of a rulemaking process. 
Mr. MILLER. No, we are in the middle of saying, we don’t want 

these babies thrown out— 
Ms. BURNS. That is an indication of FHA’s position but— 
Mr. MILLER. I would like to propose that you listen to your testi-

mony, and if it is possible—I think we should do it. So I am just 
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adding to the debate at this point in time; you haven’t released the 
rule. 

I am strongly suggesting, and I think many will echo this, that 
maybe that is the approach we should take, because that is not the 
approach I am reading of this coming down. 

Ms. BURNS. Right. And just so you know, we certainly hear you 
and that is what the rulemaking process is all about. 

Mr. MILLER. I love you, and I am glad. 
Do you know how many people in the last 8 years, who are lower 

creditworthy borrowers, who would not be in a home today if it 
weren’t for downpayment assistance programs? Do you have any 
idea? 

Ms. BURNS. I believe the figure is approximately 50,000. 
Mr. MILLER. I think it would be more than that. I know they 

made more than a million loans. 
Let’s say a million people out there wouldn’t be in a home today. 

There are 850,000 families in homes that are making the pay-
ments, they are not a risk, they would probably be renting an 
apartment somewhere. 

Let’s say some of those people could have put together the money 
for a downpayment, let’s say—is 15 percent a fair number? Is 20 
percent a fair number? Throw me a number. Give me a number. 
I will go with it. 

Let’s say 20 percent. 
So let’s take 180,000, out of 850,000, might have gotten into a 

home, and then the other 15 percent that maybe you might come 
back and foreclose the other 5 or 6 percent; the others might work 
it out somehow. 

Some of the 15 percent may sell that house and even pay you off 
and make a profit. If they bought their home back in 2000, some-
thing happened that they can’t make the payment today, the num-
bers are there they are probably going to be able to sell that home 
and make a profit. Even if that market had inflated that sales 
price by 6 percent or 4 percent or 3 percent to come up with the 
downpayment, because when I read the charts on how much hous-
ing was inflating from 2000 to 2006, it doubled in most areas. 

So if they inflated to 3 percent, they will probably still make a 
profit. And that is where I am having problems: If it was possible 
to establish standards, and we didn’t establish standards, and GAO 
said, you should have established standards in 2005. And Nehe-
miah said in 1998–1999, do we need some standards? In all the pa-
perwork I have back here everybody says, ‘‘no.’’ 

Why didn’t you implement some standards? 
Ms. BURNS. We decided internally that a better way to deal with 

this was to request additional authority to offer 100 percent financ-
ing programs. We have been pursuing that. 

Mr. MILLER. You have asked us to implement—I have been 
working for 3 years on the zero downpayment. I think it is a good 
idea. Because that was a concept that we couldn’t guarantee would 
happen, we did nothing with what was assumed to be a problem. 

I love Alphonso. 
Shame on us. If we had known there was a problem and we do 

nothing about it—and the problem is not everybody, I don’t believe 
that at all. There are some bad apples, and some doing a great job. 
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So if we did nothing about the bad apples, and now based on lan-
guage I am seeing in the proposed ruling, we are going to throw 
them all out, maybe we need to rethink it. 

Thank you. I yield back. 
Chairwoman WATERS. Thank you very much. 
Let me say, Mr. Miller, before I call on Mr. Green, that none of 

us were told that is the reason why FHA wanted zero downpay-
ment in the bill that we had put together. I feel a little bit duped. 

Mrs. Biggert was not told; I just consulted with her. You may 
want to look at the FHA bill and may want to save the trouble 
with pursuing the regs by just overlapping with legislation. 

I call on Mr. Green at this point. 
Mr. GREEN. Thank you, Madam Chairwoman. I want to thank 

Congressman Miller for showing some love this morning. You indi-
cated that you love Secretary Jackson. I want you to know that I 
love you. Just to make sure that I spread the love around, I want 
all of the panelists to know that I love you too. 

What Mr. Miller has made clear, I shall now make transparently 
clear. You agree—I have to say this, sometimes when people finish, 
I don’t know whether they have said, ‘‘yes,’’ or ‘‘no,’’ so I am going 
to ask that you say, ‘‘yes,’’ or ‘‘no,’’ and then perhaps we will hear 
an explanation. 

But do you agree that price inflation was one of your primary 
concerns in instituting this new policy? Do you agree? Do you agree 
that a seller can cover the cost of downpayment and you can have 
a legitimate transaction, one that is not invidious, that is not oner-
ous, do you agree that that can take place, ma’am? Or are you say-
ing that every time a seller covers a downpayment, it is inherently 
evil? No. 

Ms. BURNS. No. 
Mr. GREEN. So do you agree that you can have a legitimate 

transaction where the seller covers part of the downpayment, as-
suming that the price is right, meaning the price has not been in-
flated? Do you agree? 

Ms. BURNS. Yes, that can happen. 
Mr. GREEN. Do you agree, sir? 
Mr. HEIST. I would say it is possible. 
Mr. GREEN. It is possible. If the price is not inflated, and the sell-

er wants to give his money away, the law does not prevent people 
from giving their money to whomever they choose. 

Do you agree that a seller can give his money to whomever he 
chooses and pay a downpayment and that can be legitimate? 

Mr. HEIST. Well, the law addresses that— 
Mr. GREEN. Can you have a legitimate transaction with the sell-

er paying a part of the downpayment? 
Mr. HEIST. I think that depends on how you evaluate legitimacy. 
Mr. GREEN. Assuming that the price has been properly staged, 

that there is no inflated price. 
Now, sir, if there is no inflated price, and the seller wants to give 

his money to someone, do you agree that he can? 
Mr. HEIST. Under current guidelines and interpretations, yes. 
Mr. GREEN. Sir? 
Mr. SHEAR. I would say the answer is ‘‘yes.’’ It is a question of 

facts and circumstances. 
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Mr. GREEN. All the facts and circumstances are legitimate; the 
seller has a legitimate appraisal and the seller decides, I want to 
give some of my money to this buyer. 

Mr. SHEAR. Yes. Then it is a gift. It is a gift and, yes, that can 
happen. 

Mr. GREEN. That can be a legitimate transaction? 
Mr. SHEAR. Yes. 
Mr. GREEN. Listen, now, you have to realize people are listening 

to you and this makes sense to the other people here and to the 
people who may not be in this room who are listening. People with 
common sense can tell you that a seller can have an appraisal that 
is legitimate and give his money to whomever he chooses. That 
makes sense. 

Now, if this is the case, if you can have these legitimate trans-
actions, the question becomes, why would we end a process as op-
posed to amend the process to make the process legitimate such 
that we can continue the process? 

Why would we want to eliminate as oppose to regulate? That is 
the question we are trying to get to, because truthfully, it appears 
to me that what you have done is overreact. It was not necessary 
to go to the extreme that you have gone to when you could have 
done some things in between and protected people who truly want 
to buy homes and don’t have downpayments. 

Now, given that we can have this legitimate transaction, the 
question becomes this as to your statistical information. In your 
statistical information, do you agree that it includes those loans 
where the persons were foreclosed on—the 16 percent that we are 
talking about, it includes those loans where you had persons who 
could not pay the inflated price, as well as persons who probably 
could not have paid a price that was not inflated? 

You see, you commingled inflated, and you don’t know whether 
the persons—let me give you an example since you are shaking 
your head, ma’am. 

Suppose some of these persons actually went into foreclosure and 
they had to file for bankruptcy. It may have been totally unrelated 
to the home, they could have had some other circumstance in life 
that they had to cope with. So you have those persons who could 
not have paid even a lower loan included those with the inflated 
prices. 

So you commingled them, have you not—if you do statistical 
analysis appropriately, you have to dissect and take out those that 
would have paid less and would have still lost their homes. 

Madam Chairwoman, you have been very generous with the 
time, and I want you to know that I truly do love you; you will get 
Christmas cards from me. Thank you. 

Chairwoman WATERS. Thank you very much. 
Mr. Sires. 
Mr. SIRES. There is a lot of love going on here, but I just want 

to thank Mr. Miller for clarifying a couple of things in your ques-
tioning that I had some doubts about. 

What is the average mortgage payment for people who get down-
payment assistance? 

Ms. BURNS. Monthly mortgage payment? 
Mr. SIRES. Yes. 
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Ms. BURNS. I don’t know. It would depend on the loan amount. 
The average loan amount for FHA borrowers is approximately 
$130,000, an average payment for that would be—actually, I am 
not sure. I don’t know. 

Mr. SIRES. Somebody mentioned that 16 percent of these people 
are foreclosed, the people that you give loans to, something around 
that area. 

Ms. BURNS. The borrowers who rely on downpayment assistance 
from seller-funded nonprofit, correct. 

Mr. SIRES. Are there any programs for the people who fall in this 
16 percent to assist them so they don’t lose their homes? Do these 
people maybe qualify for Section 8 so they don’t lose their homes? 
Do people on Section 8 qualify for first-time payment assistance? 

Ms. BURNS. These people would certainly receive loss mitigation 
services, but part of the problem is that once someone is in a posi-
tion where the loan balance is substantially higher than the prop-
erty value, there are fewer options available to them, which is why 
we are so concerned that these problems operate—or thrive, I 
should say—in weak markets. 

Foreclosure rates are higher when that event occurs. When they 
can’t get out from under that loan balance, they can’t sell, they 
can’t get out from under. 

Mr. SIRES. There are no assistance programs? 
Ms. BURNS. There are loss mitigation services and counseling 

services that try to help— 
Mr. SIRES. Monetarily, there is nothing? 
Ms. BURNS. Offered by the Department of Housing and Urban 

Development? 
Mr. SIRES. Yes. 
Ms. BURNS. There are HOME funds that go to State organiza-

tions, CDBG money to go to State organizations that run rescue 
funds, but there is not a specific pot of money that is intended spe-
cifically for foreclosure prevention, no. 

Mr. SIRES. I was involved with tax credits, building affordable 
homes. When you build with tax credits, these people qualify for 
the downpayment assistance program after you are building afford-
able housing. Do you know that? 

Ms. BURNS. I am sorry, I don’t know. 
Mr. SIRES. If I build 50 homes for low income and these people 

qualify, are they entitled to get the money for the downpayment of 
those homes? Do you know that? 

Ms. BURNS. If they qualify for FHA financing? 
Mr. SIRES. Yes. 
Ms. BURNS. Could they rely on downpayment— 
Mr. SIRES. Even though it is a tax credit project? 
Ms. BURNS. I am not sure. I am sorry. 
Mr. SIRES. I think the public-private partnership is the way to 

go, in my eyes, in the future. If these people would need a home, 
have an assistance on the downpayment, even though it is a tax 
credit project, I think that is something that may be worthwhile ex-
ploring, to help these people get their homes. 

I don’t know why you wouldn’t qualify, if you qualify for an FHA 
loan for the downpayment assistance. 

You are not following me? 
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Ms. BURNS. No, I am sorry, I am not. 
But people who qualify for FHA financing can rely on— 
Mr. SIRES. They automatically qualify for the downpayment as-

sistance. 
Ms. BURNS. Right. I am just not familiar with tax credits in 

owner occupancy scenarios, only in rental development. So I am 
sorry, I am not really sure. 

Mr. SIRES. There is a problem out there, at least in the State 
that I come from, and I know some of the other States also have 
it, where you build affordable housing. But many times the prob-
lem is, you are trying to find people who need homes, but again 
they can’t afford the downpayment. And it is not so much the 
monthly payment, because I think the average mortgage for those 
is something like $800, $875. 

So I think that is something we might want to work on to qualify 
people under these programs. 

Thank you, Madam Chairwoman. 
Chairwoman WATERS. Thank you very much. 
Mr. Wilson. 
Mr. WILSON. Thank you, Madam Chairwoman. 
Ladies and gentlemen who are testifying here today, I am one of 

the Representatives from the State of Ohio where we have the ab-
solutely terrible reputation of leading the Nation in foreclosures. 
Somehow, some way, we are going to find solutions to these prob-
lems and I believe that not necessarily your group that is here 
today, but other Federal regulators that we have talked with—and 
that is the OCC, the FDIC and the Fed—it just seems to be sort 
of a disconnect. 

I think the reason there is a disconnect, it is not the banking 
community that are these predators. It is really the secondary 
mortgage people that are causing it, and I am not sure how, 
Madam Chairwoman, and what we can do, but it is certainly going 
to change. 

Last year, when I was in the Ohio senate, we did senate bill 185, 
which was a beginning, and we identified one of the problems with 
some of the appraisals that were going on. And I recently intro-
duced a bill that says that we won’t have favoritism, but rather the 
appraisers will be distinguished by a draw, where we had copies 
of e-mails, ladies and gentlemen, where the loan generator had e-
mailed to the appraiser the number he had to hit to get the loan. 
So that is the kind of thing that we can’t have. 

And one of the things my colleague from New Jersey was saying 
was about the homeowner downpayment assistance program. 
Couldn’t that be a connecter, that if a person would be able to qual-
ify, Madam Chairwoman, for the downpayment assistance, 
wouldn’t that help validate the value of that home and the fact 
that it wouldn’t be overappraised. That would be a question I have 
to you. 

In other words, if someone applies for downpayment assistance, 
I would assume that would be scrutinized so that they were not 
buying something that was overly inflated; is that correct? 

Ms. BURNS. Yes. 
Mr. SIRES. Is there anything that we can do that will make sure 

that those—in other words, I just get the feeling, as a relatively 
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new legislator here, with 6 months, that we are just not connecting 
the dots. I think that everybody’s interested in the oversight that 
needs to be done so that we in Ohio, and certainly in the Nation, 
don’t continue to have these predatory lendings and have people 
who are just victims of certainly the educational process, but I be-
lieve the initiative in this committee is to try to connect the dots 
so that we make sure that we are protecting people who in many 
cases just don’t understand what they are going through, how we 
can get more people into homeownership. And I think that is 
where—it comes back to the opportunity for the downpayment pro-
gram. 

So those are the kinds of things, at least that I am hearing, and 
I look forward to learning more about. 

Thank you, Madam Chairwoman. 
Chairwoman WATERS. Thank you very much. 
Mr. Scott. 
Mr. SCOTT. Thank you, Madam Chairwoman. 
Ms. Burns, would you explain the proposed HUD rule that you 

are proposing to eliminate regarding downpayment? 
Ms. BURNS. Yes. The proposed rule frankly clarifies that FHA 

does permit downpayment assistance from a variety of sources. 
However, the funds cannot be in any way derived from the seller 
or another party to the transaction who will financially benefit 
from that transaction. 

Mr. SCOTT. Does this rule eliminate the downpayment assistance 
program? 

Ms. BURNS. This rule would prohibit downpayment assistance 
that comes from a source that is related to the seller or from any 
other party to the transaction. 

Mr. SCOTT. But does it eliminate the downpayment program? 
Ms. BURNS. No. 
Mr. SCOTT. Okay. So what are the exact stipulations behind the 

program? 
Ms. BURNS. Well, downpayment assistance providers can not con-

tinue to provide assistance to other borrowers, those who receive 
funds from the sellers. 

For FHA borrowers, they can only receive downpayment assist-
ance from parties where there is not seller money involved or 
money from any other party to the transaction. 

Mr. SCOTT. I want to try to get it sort of plain where I can under-
stand it. 

So, first of all, the proposed HUD rule does not or has no plans 
to eliminate the downpayment assistance program? 

Ms. BURNS. No. 
Mr. SCOTT. How are individuals chosen to participate in the 

downpayment program? 
Ms. BURNS. Are you referring to the seller-funded downpayment 

programs that exist today? 
Mr. SCOTT. The program that the rule does not eliminate. 
Ms. BURNS. For FHA borrowers, FHA makes it possible for them 

to rely on downpayment assistance from any source, but there is 
not a particular program for which they are eligible. We don’t deem 
them eligible to receive downpayment assistance. It is a personal 
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choice on the part of the borrower to go out and seek some form 
of downpayment assistance. 

Mr. SCOTT. So there are no requirements, no requirements that 
are there to make a person eligible? I am looking for reasons why 
this person is chosen to participate in the program. 

Ms. BURNS. Right. No, no, FHA does not have criteria for eligi-
bility. 

Mr. SCOTT. What role is the downpayment program playing in 
the subprime market? 

Ms. BURNS. I don’t believe any role today. I believe on the 
subprime side, when people need 100 percent financing, they get a 
first and a second mortgage or they get a full 100 percent financing 
product. 

Mr. SCOTT. Now, should your rule go through, how will this af-
fect those individuals in the process now of receiving downpayment 
assistance? 

Ms. BURNS. It would not. We would obviously recognize all bor-
rowers who had signed a sales contract prior to an effective date 
for the rule to take effect so that anyone who was in the process 
of purchasing a home and financing that home, they would not be 
affected. 

Mr. SCOTT. So your proposal rule changes are retroactive? 
Ms. BURNS. Proactive. It would only be for those transactions 

that occur in the future. 
Mr. SCOTT. Okay. Are there any plans in place—I know you said 

this will not eliminate the program, but are there any other plans 
in place that could very well take the place of this program? 

Ms. BURNS. I don’t know if you call it a ‘‘plan,’’ but there is a 
hope that FHA will offer a 100 percent financing product of its 
own. 

Mr. SCOTT. Why are my constituents calling me very concerned? 
Why are they saying to me that you are proposing in this rule to 
eliminate the program? And when I ask you the question, you say 
you are not eliminating the program. 

Where is this misunderstanding? 
Ms. BURNS. I understand that there is a campaign of some misin-

formation out there to try to stop FHA from moving forward with 
this rulemaking process. And I would also say that the rulemaking 
process is actually beneficial for parties who feel that the rule-
making is inappropriate. 

This is an opportunity for parties to comment to FHA, to the De-
partment of Housing and Urban Development, to make substantive 
constructed proposals for alternative regulatory fixes. This is an op-
portunity for that to take place. 

The campaign of misinformation won’t necessarily do that. It is 
really through the rulemaking process, through those protocols that 
a change could occur. 

Chairwoman WATERS. Thank you very much. 
I would like to thank the panel for your testimony here this 

afternoon and a question has been asked of me about the possi-
bility of extending the rulemaking process. As I understand it, you 
have until July 10th to give comments; is that right? 

Ms. BURNS. That is right. 
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Chairwoman WATERS. What is the possibility of extending that 
another 30 days? 

Ms. BURNS. I am not an attorney, but we can certainly look into 
that and let you know. 

Chairwoman WATERS. Would you please get back to me early 
next week about extending that while we talk more. 

We thank you for being here. The Chair notes that some mem-
bers may have additional questions for the panel which they may 
wish to submit in writing. Without objection, the hearing record 
will remain open for 30 days for members to submit written ques-
tions to these witnesses and to place their responses in the record. 

Chairwoman WATERS. Panel One is now dismissed, and I would 
like to welcome our second panel. 

I am going to combine the second panel and the third panel. I 
am pleased to welcome our distinguished second and third panels 
of witnesses. Our first witness will be Ms. Ann Ashburn, president 
and chief executive officer, AmeriDream, Incorporated. Our second 
witness will be Mr. Scott Syphax, president and chief executive offi-
cer, Nehemiah Corporation of America. Our third witness will be 
Mr. John Osta, vice president, Gallinger Realty USA. Our fourth 
witness will be Mr. Todd Richardson, vice president of legal affairs, 
C.P. Morgan. Next, we will have Dr. Steven Fuller from The Center 
for Regional Analysis, George Mason University School of Public 
Policy. And, finally, we will have Ms. Beverly Queen. Would you 
please join us at this end of the table? 

I wanted to make sure that we got everyone in. With that, Ms. 
Ashburn, would you please begin with your testimony for 5 min-
utes. 

STATEMENT OF ANN ASHBURN, PRESIDENT AND CEO, 
AMERIDREAM, INC. 

Good morning, Chairwoman Waters, and Ranking Member 
Biggert. Thank you for your work in increasing and supporting af-
fordable housing policy and the opportunity to testify today. 

My name is Ann Ashburn, and I am president of AmeriDream, 
a 501(c)(3) organization that increases homeownership possibilities 
for the underserved. AmeriDream was established in 1999 and is 
now one of the largest affordable housing nonprofits in the country. 

I ask this committee to bear in mind one proposition: Downpay-
ment assistance works. I appreciate the comments you made ear-
lier and I hope the added comments will support and affirm your 
earlier comments. 

We have educated 61,000 home buyers, counseled 1,200 people in 
foreclosure prevention, built and committed over $30 million to af-
fordable housing projects, and have provided downpayment assist-
ance to over 200,000 lower-income home buyers in every congres-
sional district in the United States. 

Our gift recipients are lower-income individuals including mi-
norities, legal immigrants, women-headed households, and first-
time home buyers. We are not subprime lenders and we are not a 
lender. 

No one disputes that DPA programs have assisted hundreds of 
thousands of lower-income families. No one questions whether the 
beneficiaries of these programs have received every penny prom-
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ised, and no one doubts that these programs have lifted home-
ownership rates to record levels, particularly among minority 
groups. 

HUD itself has used our downpayment assistance program when 
selling its properties. This is a new charitable sector, barely a dec-
ade old, and it has experienced significant growing pains. 
AmeriDream and Nehemiah here today have recognized that the 
program is not perfect, and we have aggressively sought guidance 
from HUD and the IRS. 

Unfortunately, that outreach has been rebuffed, and policies 
drafted without our input which seek to shut the program down. 
I respectfully suggest to this committee that such a result would 
be disastrous for the housing market, for the families we serve, and 
for the major work that this committee does to promote home-
ownership for all Americans. 

I would like to take a moment to address a few points that came 
up and clarify and reaffirm your understanding. Appraisals: claims 
have been made that, using DPA, lead to overvalued property. The 
fact of the matter is, all FHA homes have HUD-certified apprais-
als. We have long recognized that the appraisals were an issue 
with DPA as well as the entire lending industry. We proposed a 
system of a line draw similar to the Veterans Administration. Un-
fortunately, HUD ignored our suggestions. However, we commend 
Congressmen Wilson and Clay for their bill on appraisal reform 
and for taking the steps to restore the integrity in the appraisal 
process. 

The claim rates: The DPA claim rate has been consistently over-
stated. Page 10 of the GAO study today shows a true national 
claim rate in figure 2. Loans seasoned 3 and 5 years have a 94 per-
cent and 91 percent success rate. 

DPA-assisted loans should be compared to other assisted loans, 
particularly family-assisted loans. These are both groups that need 
help with the downpayment. When you compare these groups, 
there is only a 1 percent difference in the claim rate. This 1 percent 
allows home buyers who do not have family wealth to become 
homeowners. 

Fund insolvency: The assertion that the downpayment assistance 
program is primarily responsible for potentially making the FHA 
fund insolvent is inaccurate. GAO studies in 1990, 1998, and 2002, 
to name a few, have cautioned that if the market slowed down, and 
the private sector became more active, for instance, the insurance 
fund would be in danger. We have seen subprime loans reduce 
FHA’s market share. In times of low house appreciation, such as 
today, foreclosures are more likely to occur and would impact the 
fund. 

GAO also determined that HUD did not have the ability to reli-
ably estimate or evaluate the full impact of policy changes on the 
fund, and HUD relaxed its underwriting standards to increase 
homeownership—all actions that will impact the fund. All of these 
issues have contributed to the proposed HUD rule which, if imple-
mented as drafted, will eliminate DPA. 

We oppose the rule because the program works and the related 
issues can be addressed through specific policy adjustments, be-
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cause requests to HUD have gone without action for the past 10 
years. 

Finally, one of the most alarming statements about DPA came 
from comments from HUD officials in which they suggested that 
despite public comment, they were determined to implement the 
final rule. This is alarming because over here we have 7,000 com-
ments that have been received in support of DPA and requesting 
HUD to withdraw the rule. Only 16 comments are in favor of the 
rule. 

[The prepared statement of Ms. Ashburn can be found on page 
43 of the appendix.] 

Chairwoman WATERS. Thank you very much. 
Our next witness is Mr. Scott Syphax. 

STATEMENT OF SCOTT C. SYPHAX, PRESIDENT AND CEO, 
NEHEMIAH CORPORATION OF AMERICA 

Mr. SYPHAX. Madam Chairwoman, Ranking Member Biggert, 
and members of the subcommittee, thank you for inviting me to 
testify today. I am Scott Syphax, president and CEO of Nehemiah 
Corporation of America, the oldest of the downpayment assistance 
providers under discussion today. Since our inception, Nehemiah 
has made $909 million in downpayment assistance grants to over 
228,000 families across the United States. 

When I joined Nehemiah 7 years ago, it was because I believed 
in the mission of homeownership among the traditionally under-
served, and helping those folks who had been locked out, whether 
it was because of their recent immigration to this country, the fact 
that their families never received their 40 acres and a mule, or just 
that they were locked out of opportunity because of family cir-
cumstance, that this model brought promise, hope and success to 
the ability of people to reach the American dream. 

The Nehemiah program was birthed in a way that I think is im-
portant for all of you to hear. It was birthed by a grassroots move-
ment. A small black Baptist church in Sacramento, California, An-
tioch Progressive Baptist Church, put up a pool of $5,000 because 
a local city councilman had found someone who wanted to help 160 
low-income renters become homeowners and couldn’t figure out a 
legal way to do it. 

When he moved forward and was able to come up with the pro-
gram to fix that problem, a young man by the name of Don Harris 
sought out HUD’s assistance in establishing a pilot project. That 
pilot project has now grown into the movement that this committee 
is discussing today. 

However, along the way, groups like AmeriDream, Nehemiah, 
and others have sought out HUD’s partnership and assistance in 
taking care of the issues that we ourselves brought forward to the 
government and tried to address in a way before they became a 
large outstanding issue, but as Congressman Miller pointed out, to 
no avail. 

We stand before you here today because of the fact that we are 
threatened once again, the second time in a decade, with an extinc-
tion. Whose interest does it really serve? Well, it is certainly not 
the almost 1 million families that we have served collectively in the 
time this program has been around. It certainly does not serve the 
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communities where those homeowners pay taxes and strengthen 
the very civic fabric of the cities and towns that they live in. In 
fact, it is ironic that today, in the middle of National Homeowner-
ship Month, we would be in a place where HUD would be pro-
posing the extinction of this program. 

I have said to many, mend it, don’t end it, and the reason is, 
whatever outstanding issues there are, there is a willing commu-
nity that wants to fix the problems, only our arms are not long 
enough to box with HUD’s god. 

So, therefore, we come before you today humble and thankful for 
your interest in this issue and ask once again, please assist us in 
assisting the dreams of the millions of families yet unserved, not 
only by this program, but by the programs that this committee has 
authored through the reformat. 

We look forward to that competition. We look forward to HUD 
having additional tools, but we too can play a role. It is ironic that 
at this very moment HUD would immediately eliminate 40 percent 
of its business today. No, it does not stand to rational reason. 

I will close by asking all of you to consider a question that, frank-
ly, I borrowed from one that Ronald Reagan asked in the 1980 elec-
tion, but I have rephrased it in my own way. And that is, would 
America and the million or so families that downpayment assist-
ance has served because of organizations like AmeriDream, and 
Nehemiah, and others, would America and those families be better 
off today if we had never come into existence and all those people 
were renters? 

If you believe the answer is ‘‘yes,’’ then kill us, allow HUD to do 
their deed and take us out. But if you agree with us, that in fact 
America and those families and the communities they reside in are 
better off today because of their existence and the help provided, 
then please help us to continue to help others. 

Thank you very much. 
[The prepared statement of Mr. Syphax can be found on page 100 

of the appendix.] 
Chairwoman WATERS. Thank you very much. 
Witnesses, I am going to ask you to keep your testimony very 

tight and reduce it to 3 minutes, because we are going to have to 
go and vote. If we leave, we will be gone for almost an hour be-
cause we have 50 minutes’ worth of votes, and I know you don’t 
want to sit here and wait another hour for us to come back. So I 
will get Mr. Osta started right now. 

Mr. MILLER. Madam Chairwoman, based on HUD’s testimony, I 
think this should be introduced into the record: 

‘‘June 5th, Bloomberg, U.S. Department of Housing and Urban 
Development will ban a downpayment assistance program for home 
buyers over the objection of nonprofit groups. HUD Secretary 
Alphonso Jackson said, ‘I am very much against it.’ Jackson said 
in the interview, ‘I think it is wrong and I don’t want this to con-
tinue to be a partner.’ Jackson said in the interview that HUD in-
tends to approve the new rule by the end of the year, even if the 
agency receives critical comments.’’ 

That is germane to our discussion earlier. 
Chairwoman WATERS. Without objection it shall be submitted 

into the report. 
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Mr. Osta. 

STATEMENT OF JOHN F. OSTA, VICE PRESIDENT, GALLINGER 
REALTY USA 

Mr. OSTA. Thank you for allowing me to be here. I have sub-
mitted my remarks, but after listening to representatives of HUD, 
I did want to reiterate that I am affiliated with a real estate com-
pany. I have no affiliation with any of the downpayment assistance 
programs. 

In my whole career, I have had the same dream as many of you 
have had, and that is trying to provide affordable housing for all 
Americans. This program, when first introduced to our company 
and to me, certainly met those criteria. 

The only comments that I would like to make to stay within your 
timeframe is that I was sort of almost breathless in listening to 
some of the comments that came from HUD about the facts and 
figures of what buyers and sellers do in this program. Some of it 
was inaccurate, in some cases very inaccurate. 

The fact of the matter remains that a seller has a right to sell 
a property and a buyer has a right to buy a property. It is a nego-
tiated item. All of the statements made from some of the HUD rep-
resentatives really are not factual in the real world, and I just 
wanted you to be aware of that, and also state that you and your 
committee have said a lot of things that are in my testimony, so 
I really am pleased to hear what is happening. 

My concluding remark would have been to you, please do try to 
bring these parties together. 

Congressman, you said it, I had it in my mind: Don’t throw the 
baby out with the bath water; let’s keep this going. 

[The prepared statement of Mr. Osta can be found on page 70 of 
the appendix.] 

Chairwoman WATERS. Thank you very much. 
Mr. Richardson. 

STATEMENT OF TODD RICHARDSON, VICE PRESIDENT OF 
LEGAL AFFAIRS, C.P. MORGAN 

Mr. RICHARDSON. Thank you, Chairwoman Waters, and members 
of the subcommittee, for the invitation to speak today regarding 
downpayment assistance. Also, thank you for the robust discussion 
that occurred with Panel One; most of those points were also in my 
document, and I can truncate my discussion. 

There are many different opinions on downpayment assistance 
that I will allow others to more eloquently state. However, as a 
home builder that serves the first-time home buyer market, I hope 
to provide a unique perspective on the topic of the downpayment 
assistance program, the impact it has had on our homeowners, and 
the implications the proposed HUD rule would have, effectively 
eliminating downpayment assistance. 

Over the last 24 years, C.P. Morgan has had the pleasure of 
building over 23,000 homes for first-time home buyers. Nearly half 
of our home buyers are minorities. Nearly one-third of our home 
buyers utilize downpayment assistance, namely the Nehemiah pro-
gram, and have done so with great ease. Downpayment assistance 
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clearly has enabled otherwise underserved groups the opportunity 
to take part in the American dream. 

C.P. Morgan’s mission and statement is to provide more people 
with more home than they have ever dreamed possible. Downpay-
ment assistance has served as a useful tool to help C.P. Morgan 
achieve its vision. 

With that said, it is important to understand what will happen 
if and when the proposed rule goes into effect and downpayment 
assistance is eliminated. 

Thousands of our customers, specifically minorities and first-time 
home buyers, will be precluded from experiencing the dream of 
homeownership. With the appropriate dissolution of the subprime 
market, these home buyers will be left with few funding options 
and will be forced to continue renting. 

Furthermore, with one-third of C.P. Morgan, there will be an ad-
verse impact on our employees, subcontractors, and suppliers. This 
impact will occur throughout the Nation and is not C.P. Morgan-
specific. Remember that over 100,000 homeowners utilized down-
payment assistance in 2006; imagine the national impact caused by 
eliminating 100,000-plus home sales annually. 

All of this discussion raises questions that I trust HUD will re-
spond to, and it is quite evident you all have your eyes on: Number 
one, is a reformed downpayment assistance program possible using 
the experience we have gained over the last 10 years? 

If it is determined that downpayment assistance should be elimi-
nated, is it appropriate to put the rule into effect without first hav-
ing an alternative mechanism? 

Would it be prudent also to note the fate of the FHA Moderniza-
tion Act? 

And an issue that hasn’t been necessarily been spoken about 
here, but with downpayment assistance representing 40 percent of 
FHA loans, what will happen to the FHA reserve fund if downpay-
ment assistance is eliminated? 

Chairwoman WATERS. I am sorry to do this to you, but if we 
want to finish this before we take those votes, I have to move to 
Dr. Fuller. 

Mr. RICHARDSON. I understand. Thank you. 
[The prepared statement of Mr. Richardson can be found on page 

76 of the appendix.] 

STATEMENT OF DR. STEVEN S. FULLER, CENTER FOR RE-
GIONAL ANALYSIS, GEORGE MASON UNIVERSITY SCHOOL 
OF PUBLIC POLICY 

Dr. FULLER. Thank you very much. Thank you, Madam Chair-
woman, and distinguished members of the subcommittee. 

You have my comments. There are a couple of points I would like 
to make in the few minutes I have. 

We have just completed a study called, ‘‘A Comprehensive Anal-
ysis of Nonprofit Downpayment Assistance.’’ It hasn’t been released 
yet, but we will make sure you get a copy. 

One of the issues that we undertook in this analysis was to look 
at the criticism of the nonprofit downpayment assistance programs. 
The opponents of the NDPA industry based their arguments pri-
marily on three studies; we heard from those today. There are two 
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important issues that I think are important to bring to your atten-
tion because I have heard statistics used here this morning that 
just aren’t correct. 

It is useful to recognize that the Department of Housing and 
Urban Development Office of Inspector General’s report only looked 
at four cities. It is not a national study; its results cannot be ap-
plied nationwide. 

The results of the GAO study provide more rigorous analysis, but 
they also have some problems in them. And all of the comparisons 
today, the comparisons were made between the total industry na-
tionwide and the recipients of the downpayment assistance—two 
different groups. 

They also have another group. There are other kinds of downpay-
ment assistance—from family, friends, parents, and that kind of 
thing. We look at these differences. Nationwide it is a 1 percentage 
difference in the default rate between the two groups. 

One last point that I think is very important: The claim rates 
quoted here, the 15 percent, are from three cities. That isn’t a na-
tional statistic; it is only 8 percent, 1 percent more than similar re-
cipients. 

[The prepared statement of Dr. Fuller can be found on page 57 
of the appendix.] 

Chairwoman WATERS. Thank you very much. We’ll have your 
written testimony to review. 

I would like to get to Ms. Beverly Queen, the homeowner, before 
we go to vote. 

STATEMENT OF BEVERLY QUEEN, HOMEOWNER 

Ms. QUEEN. Yes, Madam Chairwoman, and distinguished com-
mittee members. Thank you for taking the time to hold this hear-
ing on such an important issue. 

I grew up in a housing project in Washington, D.C., with my 
eight brothers and sisters. My mother was a high school graduate 
who supported our family on roughly $1,500 a year, as a sole 
breadwinner. 

When I heard about the downpayment assistance program, I was 
living in a basement in Section 8 housing with my four children. 
I knew it was time to get out when my eldest son, then 17, was 
robbed by a group of kids in our neighborhood for his tennis shoes. 
He also started falling in with the wrong crowd and getting into 
fights. 

I was worried for the welfare of my youngest son, then 12, be-
cause I didn’t want him to follow the same path. I prayed to God 
to take us away from that place. At that time my husband, who 
was still my boyfriend back then, and I worked full-time jobs to af-
ford our $795 a month rent and tried to make ends meet, but we 
were not able to save any money for a downpayment on a house. 

Nevertheless, we knew that owning our own home was the an-
swer, so we went looking for property. When we found our dream 
home, the real estate agent introduced us to a lender who was fa-
miliar with the Homeowners Assistance Program. They walked us 
through the process, and we were comfortable when we decided to 
go with the Downpayment Assistance Program through 
AmeriDream. 
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One of the best parts of the process was learning how to budget 
our income and save. AmeriDream provided us with so much infor-
mation and told us about things that we never knew before. 

Our home has four bedrooms with a full dining room, kitchen, 
sitting room, and a family room, on a half acre of land in Fort 
Washington, Maryland. It borders government land, so there are 
often cows grazing, much different than our basement view, which 
was a brick wall. 

When we bought our home in 2000, it cost $173,000. This was 
a lot of money actually for many people in our country, but for 
Washington, D.C., it was cheap. I am happy to say that the value 
of my house has doubled in the 3 years that I have lived there. And 
I am so also proud to say that we have never been late on our 
mortgage payment. 

Without a downpayment assistance program like AmeriDream, I 
know in my heart that I would have lost my dream home, and in 
the time it would have taken for me to save up for my own house, 
it would have been sold, plus I would have needed to stay in a des-
perate living situation until I was able to scrape together the 
money. 

The most important part of my story is how downpayment assist-
ance enabled me to give my children a better life. My youngest son 
is now a 4.0 student, studying criminal justice and is working as 
an intern for the State’s Attorney— 

Chairwoman WATERS. I am sorry, I am going have to ask you to 
discontinue. I think we get the point. Your written statement will 
be part of the record for all of us to review. 

[The prepared statement of Ms. Queen can be found on page 73 
of the appendix.] 

Chairwoman WATERS. Members, we have 10 minutes left. I will 
not ask any questions. I will yield to my ranking member, Mrs. 
Biggert. 

Mrs. BIGGERT. I will yield to the gentleman from California. 
Mr. MILLER. Thank you for yielding. My question is for Nehe-

miah. I read this letter that you gave me yesterday, and when you 
asked HUD to impose additional regulations on nonprofits, what 
were you asking them to do? 

Mr. SYPHAX. Well, we were asking them to do a number of 
things. We were asking them, one, to oversee and create a more ro-
bust appraisal process. 

As Ms. Ashburn recently testified, we did ask for two things. One 
was some sort of appraisal process where people had to sign, upon 
penalty of perjury, that there was no manipulation of the appraisal, 
or secondly, the blind pool arrangement where HUD could contract 
with the VA or create their own blind pool. 

Secondly, mandatory homeownership education for everyone who 
received downpayment assistance. 

The third thing, for existing homes, was multiyear home warran-
ties. 

And number four, we were looking to impose a mandatory re-
quirement for post-home-ownership counseling, which is something 
that AmeriDream and Nehemiah do today. So none of the things 
that we asked for are new; we have been consistently asking for 
them for over a decade. 
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Chairwoman WATERS. Thank you very much. We are going have 
to go. We have about— 

Mr. MILLER. I yield back the balance of my time. 
Chairwoman WATERS. Mr. Green. 
Mr. GREEN. Yes, ma’am; quickly, Madam Chairwoman. 
It seems to me that someone has made the assumption that we 

will trade one program for another, and you have commented on 
this, Madam Chairwoman, so I think it would be appropriate for 
us to somehow send a message to the appropriate authorities that 
we never intended to trade one program for another. 

I can see how both of these programs have a place and can be 
maintained and should be. 

Chairwoman WATERS. Thank you very much. 
Mr. Ellison, I know you have been in and out today; quickly, 

about 6 minutes? 
Mr. ELLISON. Is there room for the rule change and for the seller-

funded downpayment assistance providers? As I listen to both pres-
entations, and I had read the remarks earlier, the question that 
came to mind is, would the rule change wipe out seller-funded as-
sistance or is there room for both the rule and seller-funded assist-
ance? 

I do believe in hearings like this sometimes people draw stark 
and clear lines because they want to be persuasive, but in truth, 
is there room for in the market for both? 

Ms. ASHBURN. I think I will answer that, because Scott and I 
have talked about it. And please amend these remarks, as written. 
As written—if it is passed as written, it does absolutely eliminate 
the work that our programs do. Our request is that the rule be 
withdrawn, so that there is a public debate and discussion about 
the issue. Because it is a significant issue, it is complex, there are 
a lot of nuances to it; and we don’t think it can be satisfied through 
paper dialogue. I think people have to sit down and come together. 

Mr. ELLISON. Have you had a chance for dialogue with HUD? 
And one last question, do you deny that the seller-funded downpay-
ment programs inflate the price of the house? 

Mr. SYPHAX. To answer question one, which is, have we had the 
opportunity for a dialogue, we have been attempting to have that 
dialogue for a decade and the paper record reflects that, that is, on 
both of our parts. 

Number two, with regards to whether or not there is room for 
this rule and whether that can take place, theoretically, sure, but 
the fact of the matter is that for over a decade we have at-
tempted—and one of the reasons that we so much appreciate this 
forum is because, frankly, after 10 years of not taking action, it 
may be that it takes legislation to figure this out. 

Number three, in terms of the denial issue, price appraisal can 
and does take place on an anecdotal basis. We have standards very 
similar to each other where it is that we actually kick out home 
purchases if we can find evidence of manipulation. The problem is 
that without broad standards that everyone has to pay attention to, 
whoever tried to originate that loan can take it down the street to 
somewhere else. And so we need help because of the fact that ulti-
mately we are the ones that are punished by the fact that whatever 
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lawless activity takes place does take place. It is too honest to ben-
efit from regulation. 

Chairwoman WATERS. Thank you very much, I am sorry, we are 
going to have to leave to go to the Floor. 

The Chair notes that some members may have additional ques-
tions for this panel which they may wish to submit in writing. 
Without objection, the hearing record will remain open for 30 days 
for members to submit written questions to these witnesses and to 
place their responses in the record. 

This panel is now dismissed. And before we adjourn, the Chair 
notes that the record of the hearing will remain open for 5 days 
to allow for the submission by members of additional materials. 

The Chair would ask unanimous consent that the letter con-
taining the written statement of Dr. Kevin Haskett of the Amer-
ican Enterprise Institute be included in the record and the written 
letter of the National Association of Realtors also be included in 
the record without objection. It is so ordered. 

This hearing is now adjourned. I thank all of the witnesses for 
being here today. You are now officially on the record in describing 
what it is and what it is not. 

We have other members who will be taking some action as a re-
sult of this hearing. We will look closely at the FHA bill and the 
no-downpayment program. We will also be looking at the other bill 
that was referenced here today about appraisals to see if we can’t 
be fair and just in the way that we manage the ability for our con-
stituents to have assistance with downpayments. 

Thank you very much. 
[Whereupon, at 12:38 p.m., the hearing was adjourned.] 
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